HS2 COMMITTEE MEETING ON 13 FEBRUARY 2013
Present: 
James Lynch – The Locks (Chairman)

Gordon Dick – New Famers Hill

Jim O’Donnell – New Farmers Hill

Ian Johnson – Yew Tree Drive

Paul & Louise Drake – Yew Tree Drive

Howard Sumner – Yew Tree Drive

Gary Dobson – Yew Tree Drive

Granville Clarke – Maltings

Fiona Boyes – Maltings

Sarah Mitchell – Maltings

Nicola Johnston - Maltings

Bernard Dixon – Elder Rise

Steve Blackburn – The Locks

Neil Hardy - The Locks

Jannine Freer – The Locks 

Dean Freer – The Locks

Jo Smith – The Locks

Elizabeth Hughes 

David Unsworth

Ian & Anne Marie Martin

Mark Abbott

Matthew White

James Lynch opened by saying it was useful to get together.  It was on an informal basis.  Going forward it would not be possible for everyone to meet at every meeting.  We will need to decide how regular the meetings to be held.  No pressure on anyone to attend.  Recognised that there is a need to fit the meetings around other commitments.  It was agreed that monthly meetings would be sufficient.

In connection with the consultation period, James confirmed that he was collating a lot of information and putting together a timetable.  That a collective response on how to respond to the consultation would be put together but that obviously everyone was free to do it their own way and to put in their own.

He confirmed that he had email addresses for 177 people.  The majority from the estates of The Locks, Maltings and New Farmers Hill, but some from Bullerthorpe Lane and into Rothwell.

In connection with the survey monkey, at last count he had, had 81 responses.  He thought it would be useful to give the collated responses to Alec Shelbrooke at Saturday’s meeting.

Confirmed that Alec Shelbrooke was meeting at the corner of The Locks and Pottery Lane at 2.30 p.m. on Saturday.  That he was then going over to the Maltings at 3.00 p.m.  Said he didn’t think it was long enough.

Steve Blackburn confirmed that he had emailed Alec Shelbrooke and asked him to combine the meetings but that he had responded to say that he didn’t want to do that as he may need to see people individually.

A question was asked as to whether the media were aware of his meeting on Saturday. 

Gordon Dick said that the Editor, Helen from Rothwell Record had wanted to know the times of the visit.  Apparently Alec Shelbrooke’s PR team at Westminster had asked for no press to be in attendance.  Helen had confirmed that she would be there.

Steve Blackburn confirmed that the Evening Post were going to try to attend.  

James confirmed that he had been in touch with Danny Hewson of Look North.

Mr Freer confirmed that there had been more cover of the Church Fenton meeting than our meeting the previous week.

Fiona Boyes said that she may be able to pull in a favour from Calendar.  She will contact them.  She also confirmed that she has been in touch with a surveyor who has confirmed that the houses would de-value in the immediate vicinity.

James confirmed that they had, had coverage on Radio Leeds.  He said that they all said that they are interested and wanted to follow the story.  He confirmed that we need to contact them every time there is something to report on.

It was asked whether it would be worth one of us videoing the visit of Alec Shelbrooke.  Agreed that it would, but that he would have to consent.

Discussed drawing up a list of questions ready to present to Mr Shelbrooke on Saturday together with the graph done from the survey.  James confirmed that the graph seemed to be pretty damning.

Gordon suggested that we do want initially to have Alec Shelbrooke on board.  Get the questions to him and he said that he thought that was a good idea and get him to comment.  Get him to commit to meet with us once a month.  He said that the Council were talking about meeting.  Three Councillors were there at a meeting he had attended the previous evening and someone from the Council Transport Department.  They had confirmed that the Council had nothing to do with the route of HS2.  Said that they had had a meeting with HS2 about the location of the station, but that the Councillors knew nothing about the positioning of the line.  Behind the scenes it is believed that the Council do know what is going on.  He said that he thought that Stuart Goulton was the only one clued up.  He said the other two Councillors really had no information or knowledge.  He went on to say that he believed that we need the MP and the three Councillors on board.  Stuart Goulton has said that he would support us and the Council will do something and then the Department of Transport.  He said the Dept. of Transport did confirm that it is going to happen.  He confirmed that digging will start  here in 2027.

It was noted that Alec Shelbrooke is in favour and that we have to presume then that it’s going ahead and we want fair compensation.

Gordon said that we need a plan/objective.

James replied that the survey is indicating that people want to align themselves with Stop HS2.  He said there have been some good arguments raised to stop it in connection with the finances and civil engineering.  He suggested that we align to the Stop HS2 but not just because it is ruining where we live but give reasons why we want it stopped.

It was noted that the argument to stop it may run on for a long time but that people are affected now.

Gordon went on to say that he didn’t know how big the compensation was.  He thought there was a maximum on blighted value within 60 metres and that we still don’t know whether Woodlesford is rural.

James confirmed that Stuart Goulton had asked the question of HS2, whether Woodlesford was considered to be rural.

He also said that HS2 Action Alliance argue that it is doomed to failure because they simply can’t afford to compensate everybody affected and that until they can come out and say that everybody affected is going to be compensated that they simply can’t afford to complete the project.

It was noted that the exceptional hardship scheme has already paid out £45million on 77 properties.

It was noted that the exceptional hardship scheme is the first stage of the compensation package and then once the line is confirmed the compensation package in connection with properties within 60 metres and 120 metres kicks in.  The statutory blight compensation package then kicks in a year after the HS2 track is built.

It was said that it was understood that the compensation which is available after a year is only in connection with the noise detriment and does not cover loss of value of properties.

The centre of the line was queried.

It was noted that the distance to the proposed centre of the track can be measured on Google Earth.

James confirmed that we should wait for the results of the survey but that, as it stands, the vast majority want to stop it.  He said he thought that it would need to be caveatted with reasons, namely that it is not viable.  Those part of the questions being put to Mr Shelbrooke, the question of finance and logistics.  Need to ask how they are going to get the plant and machinery there.  Said that he thought that he needed to get people involved in civil engineering who are prepared to say that it’s not feasible.

It was commented that the area could be accessed from the M1 Link.

It was commented that we should try to get Alec Shelbrooke to look at the canal and the locks.

There was then some discussion about how Mr Shelbrooke had been invited to come to peoples’ houses and look in their back gardens and that he really should be standing up for us.  It was agreed that there was no point in abusing him from the outset and that we should give him the opportunity to help us.

It was suggested that we put a certain number of pertinent questions to him and then pin him down to meet again.  That the questions should be given to him on Saturday and that we should have a spokesperson to ask the questions as opposed to everybody trying to ask questions at the same time.  It was agreed that James would email everyone and ask them for their comments as to questions.  To confirm that this was not with the intention of preventing people from having their own voice but with a view to maximising our chances of getting answers from him at the very short meeting.

It was discussed that the questions should also be put to HS2.  Apparently HS2 have confirmed that they are providing us with some notification but that meeting with the residents is not within their plan.

Then discussing that a marketing plan was needed to get the awareness out there.  As it stands, it is only the strip of The Locks, The Maltings and New Farmers Hill which are affected in Woodlesford.  

Mr Freer said that we should consider the effect on the rest of Woodlesford and Oulton in terms of local businesses and get them behind us particularly the Co-Op, the butchers.  He said we should get into them and see if we can get any support from them.

It was suggested that a survey be done and/or a letter drop to the businesses and the local residents.

James confirmed that an offer has been made to him to create a web-site.

It was confirmed that a facebook page has already been set up by David Unsworth, Ian & Anne Marie Martin and Mark Abbott called SO WHAT which stands for Swillington, Woodlesford, Oulton, HS2 Acting Together.  That Facebook page is open now.  It can be a means of quick address and arranging meetings.  The web-site has also been reserved.  James put it to everybody whether they were happy with that acronym.  They all confirmed yes.  It was confirmed that there is definitely going to be a funding available to us from the Council.

Fiona Boyes confirmed that she had a contact in a printer’s business in Rotherham and that an artist’s impression has been created of the track running down the side of the canal.  She will be able to obtain the picture to use.

James confirmed that he had been in touch with a local environmentalist who knows about the area.  He is meeting with her to get her perspective as to the natural interest and about the birds that should be protected.

Steve Blackburn commented that we also need to be protective of others.  That the canal is very popular.  We should look at fishermen and do a complete strategy.  The canal is also part of the National Cycle Route, the Transpennine Way. 

It was discussed whether or not the towpath will be gone.  It was discussed whether there had been any involvement or comment by the British Waterways.  

Neil Hardy commented that Water Haigh Park is to be affected and was there any mileage in aligning other groups further down the line who are to be affected. 

James confirmed that he had asked for the contact details for the Church Fenton group but that Look North were not prepared to pass them on to him due to data protection.

Steve Blackburn commented that Church Fenton are very active on twitter and that it shouldn’t be too difficult to contact them.

Discussion was made of Action Alliance.  Their activity mostly relates to Phase I but it wasn’t thought that they were just interested in Phase I.

James confirming that any information that can be obtained from any other groups would be helpful.  He said that he had tried to contact Aghast who are an off-shoot of Action Alliance but had no response.

He said that we need to get the Facebook, web-site and twitter up and running.

There was then some discussion as to whether or not the route could follow the existing track.  James said that as far as he was aware it was all new track that was being built.  

Discussed the alternative route that had been suggested by one of the residents.  It was noted that that still goes past The Maltings and therefore was not something that as a group we could consider.

Steven confirmed that in any event the station was too far out of the town centre and therefore would not be considered by the Council.

James commented that if we seek to move the route we are only upsetting other people.

It was commented that it still may not happen.

Further discussion that we should start by trying to stop it, challenge it on the financials and basically that the business case doesn’t stack up.  

James said that for HS1 9 million passengers per year use the service.  The expected number was 25 million.

There was discussion that it would simply displace the existing services and would be expensive.  That the Government were selling it on the number of jobs it would generate.

Noted that potentially it would just be sold off by the Government in any event.

Steve Blackburn commented that those cities with train stations may be required to part fund it through their Council Tax.  There was discussion about a reduction in Council Tax banding.  It was commented that that had already been requested but that the Council had said that they wouldn’t look at changing Council Tax banding until there had been a tangible effect or physical effect.

James confirmed that a couple of people have had their houses valued and reported a significant drop in valuation.  It was noted that a property on Juniper Drive had reduced in value from £325,000 to £300,000.  Mention was made of the current economic climate.  However, it was noted that house prices did go up last year by about 3%.

Sarah Mitchell stated that she had had her property valued.  It had been valued at £4,000 less than what she had paid for it seven years ago.  Further comment was made that people simply did not think that the properties would sell.

Mr Freer commented that the Lock Keepers Cottage had had an agreed sale of £225,000 but that was now up at auction at £180,000.

There was a discussion about local pressure groups putting representatives up for Council.  They can get the vote of thousands.  The Councillors here only have a majority of a couple of hundred.

It was agreed then that the Facebook page be up running, that the Twitter page would be put into place, that James would look through survey results and that one of the biggest objectives should be to get other people interested.  We had got to get other people to buy into it.

Nicola said that she would speak to the PTA at Woodlesford Primary School to see if they were prepared to help.

It was noted that those people who are not affected are not interested as their opinion is that it is 20 years away.  

It was noted that they may be interested once the artist’s impression is available to show to them.

Discussed the preparation of a leaflet setting out ten reasons to stop HS2 and then do a letter drop.

Discussed asking Rothwell Recorder to run an article and produce the artist’s impression.

It was agreed that we should meet again next Wednesday, further to the collation of the survey results and after the meeting of Alec Shelbrooke and that at the next meeting we should hand out tasks.

James said he would email an update and send the questions out in readiness for the meeting on Saturday.

It was suggested that somebody was going to go and speak to a solicitor.  

Jo Smith confirmed that she would try to speak a solicitor within her firm for any guidance and experience which could be offered.

Confirmed date of next meeting and meeting concluded.
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